

How the war in Ukraine might end?

Part 2 The Curious Western Policy

M.L.R. Smith & David Martin Jones

April 2023

How the war in Ukraine might end?

Part 2 The Curious Western Policy

M.L.R. Smith and David Martin Jones¹

The Russia-Ukraine war is now into its second year, and at the time of writing, shows little sign of ending. The dominant account of the war in much Western media coverage since the start of the conflict has been one of relentless Russian military setbacks. This narrative, however, sits uneasily with the evidence that, despite battlefield failures, Russia has not been defeated. It remains in occupation of large tracts of the Eastern Donbas region and has arguably consolidated its hold over these territories. It is clear also that Russia can prevail in certain tactical encounters along the peripheries of these occupied areas, while it is also capable of inflicting substantial damage on Ukraine's infrastructure through long range rocket bombardment. The inaccuracy of a great deal of Western commentary regarding the underlying Russian military position and the supposed brittleness of Putin's rule, simply highlights the fog that envelops the conflict. The two unresolved questions the war raises are: what was Russia's original intention and operational plan in invading Ukraine; and what exactly is the endgame of Western strategy? It is the latter question that is of particular interest to this report. What is the rationale of Western policy in engaging a nuclear armed Russia, at a distance, in support of a country that is not part of the Western alliance system? It is easy to construct an obvious moral basis for Western actions: to uphold the principles of the liberal international order and to maintain the integrity of sovereign borders. That much may be apparent, but beyond these abstract imperatives, what is the actual goal of Western strategy in the Russo-Ukraine war?

How the war in Ukraine might end?

Part 2 The Curious Western Policy

M.L.R. Smith and David Martin Jones

Introduction

The perils of unbounded objectives

The known unknowns

The known knowns

The success of Western intelligence

Russia gets lost at the End of History

The failure of Western imagination at the end of the Cold War

The Realists return

The failure of Western deterrence

Confronting some salutary realities

The Russian way of war

Conclusion: Frozen conflict/forever war

Endnotes

Bibliography

Introduction

The Russia-Ukraine war is now into its second year, and at the time of writing, shows little sign of ending. The dominant account of the war in much Western media coverage since the start of the conflict has been one of relentless Russian military setbacks.² This narrative, however, sits uneasily with the evidence that, despite battlefield failures, Russia has not been defeated. It remains in occupation of large tracts of the Eastern Donbas region and has arguably consolidated its hold over these territories.³ It is clear also that Russia can prevail in certain tactical encounters along the peripheries of these occupied areas, while it is also capable of inflicting substantial damage on Ukraine's infrastructure through long range rocket bombardment.⁴

In broader political terms, too, it is not evident that the regime of President Vladimir Putin has been fundamentally weakened by the war, either by being rendered vulnerable to overthrow by popular discontent or by alienated oligarchs, angered by sanctions, and anxious to preserve their foreign investments and penthouse suites in London and Monaco.⁵ In fact, Russia generally has been far less affected by economic sanctions than might have been anticipated, and, as an exporter of primary products like oil and gas, the country's finances have weathered the disruption far better than some of the Western states that imposed successively draconian sanctions.⁶ The fact that reported Russian under-performance has not resulted in defeat illustrates, in the first instance, the lack of reliable information about the actual state of the military situation on the ground. Moreover, this uncertainty has informed the Western response, which has been to keep Ukraine in the war, sending in advanced tanks, along with other modern weaponry, military training, and substantial economic aid.⁷ The escalation of the conflict in this manner has, in effect, engaged the NATO alliance in a *de facto* proxy war with Russia.

But one may ask, to what end? The inaccuracy of a great deal of Western commentary regarding the underlying Russian military position and the supposed brittleness of Putin's rule simply highlights the fog that envelops the conflict. The two unresolved questions the war raises are: what was Russia's original intention and operational plan in invading Ukraine; and, what exactly is the endgame of Western strategy? It is the latter question that is of particular interest to this essay. What is the rationale of Western policy in engaging a nuclear armed Russia, at a distance, in support of a country that is not part of the Western alliance system? It is easy to construct an obvious moral basis for Western actions: to uphold the principles of the liberal international order, to maintain the integrity of sovereign borders, to ensure that aggression does not pay, and to keep an irridentist Russia, and its contending geo-political civilisational vision of an authoritarian Eurasian regional hegemony, firmly in check. That much may be apparent, but beyond these grand somewhat abstract imperatives, what is the actual goal of Western strategy in the Russo-Ukraine war?

The perils of unbounded objectives

One of Carl von Clausewitz's most important aphorisms was that 'The first, the supreme, the most far-reaching act of judgement that the statesman and commander have to make is to establish the kind of war on which they are embarking'.⁸ In particular, Clausewitz whose experience of land warfare and major battle, from Jena to Borodino, covered the area now fought over, made a clear distinction between the type of war embarked upon. Governments engaging in war had to know whether they were engaged in limited or 'absolute' war, what political end they sought, and the means deployed to achieve it.⁹ Given that the origin of most, if not all, of the recent failures of Western policy – Afghanistan, Iraq, Libya, and Syria, to name a few – stem, arguably, from a neglect of this basic injunction, it is necessary to pose the question: what are the specific war aims does Western policy sees to attain in the confrontation with Russia?

The humiliating withdrawal of Western forces from Afghanistan in 2020 was the product of the vagueness of foreign policy goals framed by the 'war on terrorism' after 9/11.¹⁰ In Afghanistan this resulted in an ever-shifting rationale that ranged from displacing the Taliban, eliminating Osama bin Laden, ending terrorism, ending narcotics production, building national capacity, upholding women's rights, and etching Western forms of governance and social policy onto the country's deeply complex and embedded system of tribal loyalties and customary traditions.¹¹ Along with similar failures in Iraq and Libya, this raises the issue of whether Western policy makers have a problem with articulating *bounded* objectives, arising from an inability to address hard, but basic, strategic questions relating to what constitutes success? What, in other words, does a good, or acceptable, outcome look like? In failing to address similar questions regarding the Russo-Ukraine war, NATO nations are in danger of repeating the mistakes that have characterised Western foreign policy over the past two decades.¹²

Not knowing the exact endgame underlying the West's support of Ukraine, the consequent lack of bounded objectives risks the intrusion of unbounded 'politics' into the policy space. It is 'politics' and, more precisely, the politics of humanitarian intervention, that increasingly drives moral but nebulous aims, which propels the impetus towards further escalation. If past precedent is anything to go by, the Western politics of war is likely to be determined by noble, but non-negotiable, aspirations (such as never letting aggression pay, or seeking regime replacement in Russia). What such rhetoric does not do is signal realistic policy objectives or the limits of Western support. Such ambiguity leaves in doubt the levels of sacrifice that Western societies might be willing to endure to achieve whatever policy makers and their liberal media consider a positive outcome, not least because the problem with unbounded goals is that they provide scope for escalation without limit, as Clausewitz would have warned.¹³

The trouble with such strategic open-endedness is that it contains two equal but opposite dangers. Either Western policy fails to achieve any discernible results, for example, Putin does not fall from power but remains entrenched, if not strengthened by Western

hostility. Russia might subsequently consolidate its territorial gains, and Western publics tire of the expense and commitment, thus compelling a compromise peace or a scaling back of support to Ukraine, to a point that looks like weakness or even a Russian victory. Alternatively, escalating Western military support of Ukraine backs Putin into a corner where the resort to the use of nuclear weapons is seriously contemplated. The first scenario sets the stage for Cold War II, a long, drawn-out confrontation – another ‘forever war’ – with Russia that may last decades. The second sets the scene for World War III. The bulletin of atomic scientists doomsday clock has recently moved thirty seconds closer to midnight.¹⁴ Yet, somewhat problematically, much western commentary discounts this second possibility and this has led, as we shall see, to a disturbing non-negotiability about its demands that Russia withdraw from all the territory in Ukraine it has occupied since 2014. Russia is a nuclear power and as Herman Kahn pointed out in *On Thermonuclear War* (1960) it is both necessary and prudent to contemplate a ladder of thermonuclear escalation leading to total destruction.¹⁵ In this context, Jeffrey Sachs’ is one of the few western commentators to view the current conflict placing the world in a nuclear crisis at least as dangerous as the Cuban missile crisis of 1962 and without any awareness in the Western media of what such a doomsday scenario might entail.¹⁶ Indeed, Putin’s announcement of Russia’s suspension of the START treaty in February 2023 evoked conspicuously little media attention.

Neither of these potential endgames offer much prospect for a successful outcome for Western foreign policy that may be gained at proportionate cost. Indeed, the paucity of attention to these first order strategic concerns in a great deal of Western analysis is a lacuna that this essay seeks to address. The conspicuous absence, in fact, of any acknowledgement of the limitations of the once-exuberant claims of Russian catastrophe made by commentators early in the war, along with a consideration of what Russian battlefield defeat might provoke are two of the most notable features of the conflict so far.¹⁷ This absence may, of course, merely reflect the transitory ethos of the twenty-four-hour news cycle that rarely holds pundits accountable for their predictive errors. At another level, though, the contradiction between the bold claims of impending Russian military disaster, and the reality that the war is unlikely to end with a Ukrainian *coup de grace* or a coup in the Kremlin, is something that has contributed to the lack of credible information on the state of the conflict.¹⁸

Nevertheless, if a proper account of this most tumultuous era of Western foreign relations is to be reached, it is necessary to strive for analytical objectivity, based on asking hard questions. Of course, Russia’s invasion clearly represents a gross violation of sovereign rights, and in terms of the destruction and suffering inflicted on Ukraine, constitutes a moral affront to most people’s sensibilities. Yet, despite the moral culpability of Russia, which requires a robust Western response, this should not obscure the origins of the conflict and the degree of Western responsibility in creating the conditions that led to the Russian invasion. Nor should it ignore the principles of prudential strategic conduct that

should guide the setting of realistic goals and limits to Western involvement in the context of a war conducted by proxy against a nuclear armed power.

If Western governments possessed a record of post-Cold War achievement in the conduct of foreign policy, then it might be reasonable to trust the direction of policy over Ukraine. As it is, the record of unremitting failure in foreign policy interventions over the past two decades raises grave doubts over the quality of analysis on the part of the policy establishment, and whether hard questions are being asked, let alone addressed. Indeed it is, we shall contend, the neglect of the maxims of prudential realism that threatens to undermine Western policy, marking either a return to the conditions of Cold War era hostility with Russia or the even more stark possibility of nuclear war.¹⁹

The known unknowns

Before proceeding, let us first acknowledge the limitations of our own assessment and offer a cautionary warning about the state of knowledge concerning war in Ukraine. Philip Tetlock's 2008 book, *Expert Political Judgment*, demonstrated that those cast as specialists or designated authorities by the media, are in fact no more accurate in forecasting long-term trends than the average person on the street.²⁰ Tetlock's study underlined that while proficiency in a particular discipline may enhance the capacity of the expert to explain the past, they offer no proven guide to the future.

In this respect, we recognise our own limitations. Like most Western based observers, we also operate within the limitations of accessing credible information. We rely on the same news sources and must weigh up the validity of contending viewpoints and reach interpretations on the basis of available evidence. The difficulty in obtaining what might be construed as reliable information on the Ukraine conflict, along with the fog of uncertainty that envelops any war, means that our analysis may also be falsified by events. Thus, we are mindful of the need to maintain a degree of scepticism in analysing the war in Ukraine. We might have studied war for decades. We might be familiar with military and strategic concepts. We might have lived through much of the original Cold War and possess some appreciation of the structural trends that have informed the often-troubled historical relationship between the East Asian hemisphere and the West. We might have analysed Soviet/Russian military operations. We might have traveled through the territories of the former USSR and claim to have some knowledge of the Russophone world. None of these factors, however, make our contentions necessarily 'expert'.

Nevertheless, from the outset, much of the media and academic coverage of the Ukraine war struck us as simplistic and contradictory. Clearly, Russia was the aggressor state, but regardless of the moral imperatives in play, the early depictions of relentless Russian reversal, miscalculation, over-stretch, and humiliation merely provided a captive western audience with a simplistic and one-sided view of events.²¹ At the same time, the unprotected Ukrainian people were allegedly facing genocide.²² In other words, much of this reportage was both sensationalist and exaggerated. There remain many gaps in our

understanding of both the military and political aspects of this conflict, which the mainstream media and more serious policy analysis appears unable or reluctant to address. Our primary point of departure is the acknowledgement of how little of the real situation we know. Our goal here is merely to offer a reflection on the course of the war so far, with particular emphasis on examining the role of the West in the conflict.

The known knowns

Wars are, at the best of times, theatres of confusion. This is especially so in the case of the Russia-Ukraine conflict. There is little clarity about Russia's aims, or original concept of operations.²³ Reporting the war has, moreover, been marked by a profusion of misinformation and propaganda. The social media commentary and video snippets showing an endless procession of destroyed Russian tanks or downed aircraft has been especially distorting. Russia as the military aggressor, violating the sovereign territory of its neighbour, constituted one of the few knowns in the conflict.²⁴ For media organisations drawn towards uncomplicated storylines, this created an easy moral narrative of good versus evil that made for appealing news copy. This narrative pervaded Western media commentary, pitching tales of heroic Ukrainian resistance against the Russian attacker.²⁵ Such a plotline was not necessarily inaccurate, but in terms of serious strategic analysis, it did cut through attempts to introduce political nuance into the equation.

Consequently, from the start of the war cliches, amateur psychology and sensationalist assertion characterised mainstream media coverage. The most common assumption in the first phase of the war was that Putin was mad, and having taken leave of his senses, planned to conquer Ukraine within the space of a week.²⁶ That Russia failed in this objective was evidence of gross military incompetence and miscalculation.²⁷ Within the space of a week of Russia's invasion, these points were considered accepted facts across the visual and print media.²⁸ Not only did commentators speak as if they had access to the Russian battle-plan but acted as if they were practising psychoanalysts and diagnosticians with intimate knowledge of Putin's state of mind and state of health. As anyone with some insight, and due modesty, would appreciate, no Western analyst, no matter how well-informed, could plausibly speak from such a vantage point. One could speculate about the initial intent of the Russian invasion and conclude that the aspiration that the Russians *may* have had for a quick victory had been thwarted, but the idea that the Russian armed forces had this as their sole objective was, and remains, entirely speculative.²⁹ The vastness of Ukraine, the complexity of waging combined military operations, and the traditions of Soviet/Russian warfighting, and attritional battle tactics (based on waves, echelons, and cauldrons), rendered the notion that the Russians necessarily entertained any notion of ultra-rapid conquest, at least questionable.³⁰

Meanwhile, the 'Mad Vlad' school of thought that claimed Putin had gone 'crazy', was 'irrational', 'delusional' and a 'megalomaniac', represented an even more debatable analytic response. Reducing Russian aggression to an unfalsifiable claim of individual psychopathology not only says little of value, but is deceptive. As Joanna Williams argues,

it obscures an informed understanding of the origins of the war in favour of an explanation that 'says that everything was well with the world until suddenly, out of the blue, Putin went mad'.³¹

However, as Williams implied, all was not well with the world prior to the invasion. Russia's relationship with the nations that constitute the NATO alliance, and the tangled relationship these powers have had with the Ukraine has been long and difficult. Much of the story that has led up to the Ukraine war is not just one of Russian bellicosity and irredentism, but also of the neglected failure of the Western strategic imagination at the end of the Cold War, and of Western deterrence. It is, moreover, these cumulative failures that contributes to the difficulty of identifying any Western strategic endgame in Ukraine with all its attendant dangers, not just for the West, but for global stability. Before addressing these failures, however, one policy success should be acknowledged.

The success of Western intelligence

The quality of Western intelligence has, over the past decade come under sustained critique for its predictive and analytical errors. The failure to find weapons of mass destruction in Iraq (which constituted the legal basis to invade Iraq in 2003) and the lack of foresight in detecting the consequences of the collapse of the social order after the removal of Saddam Hussein were the two most egregious examples of note in recent times. However, the failure to predict the consequences of overthrowing Colonel Muammar Ghaddafi's regime in Libya, or predict the course of events in the Syrian civil war, and the debacle in Afghanistan also added to the sense of inadequate Western intelligence.³²

Nevertheless, Western intelligence proved correct in predicting Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Weeks before the invasion British and American intelligence agencies had detected the build-up of Russian forces along Ukraine's borders. Despite the disbelief that Putin's forces would risk a full-scale assault, intelligence officials intensified their warnings of impending Russian action.³³ The accuracy of Western intelligence analysis arguably helped solidify a united response by NATO countries and enhanced the capacity of Western governments to wage an effective strategic communications campaign against Russian propaganda.

The basis of this intelligence success may in part have been a response to the sense that Western agencies had been caught off-guard by Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014. It might also reflect the longer-term experience they possess in penetrating the Soviet/Russian state's bureaucracy. In contrast to the difficulty of gaining human intelligence on non-European and non-state actors like the Iraqi regime prior to 2003 or Islamic State, Western agencies have had an extensive Russian focus going back to the early days of the Cold War. Consequently, the knowledge of Soviet intentions gained within Western intelligence in the Cold War can be considered to have attained a high degree of insight. This includes accurate assessments of the long-term economic viability

of the Soviet Union, despite the frequency of the allegation that the intelligence agencies failed to predict the collapse of the USSR.³⁴ As an example, in the early 1980s, the CIA's astute appreciation of the paranoia that the US administration's hawkish 'evil empire' oratory induced in the Soviet Politburo led to a moderation of bellicose rhetoric in Reagan's second term in office. This paved the way for the summit between Reagan and Premier Mikhail Gorbachev at Hofdi House, in October 1986, in Reykjavik, Iceland.³⁵ The thawing of relations led to a period of genuine optimism in US-Soviet diplomacy in the *glasnost* era, resulting for example, in the Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty in 1987, which reduced nuclear forces in Europe.³⁶

Russia gets lost at the End of History

Given the shrewdness with which Western intelligence perceived Soviet intentions, it is curious that similar acuity was not much in evidence in the post-Soviet era. Much has been made of the problems caused by the eastward expansion of NATO, which offended Russian *amour propre*, and the part this may have played in the decision to invade Ukraine. The origins of these tensions, however, derive from what can be regarded as a historic failure of the Western imagination at the end of the Cold War.

The events following the collapse of the USSR in 1990 and 1991 are key to understanding the contingent historical experiences that culminated in the Russian invasion of Ukraine. The end of the bipolar system of ideological hostility, superpower confrontation, a nuclear stand-off, and the subjugation of Eastern Europe, was greeted with welcome by the states coerced into the Warsaw pact and the former Soviet Union, including in Russia itself. With the dissolution of the Soviet empire, there was no question that the communist system had been vanquished. In that sense, the ideological 'moment' – the triumph of Western values of political and economic freedom – represented an opportunity for the United States and its allies to embrace the emergent Russian Federation in mutual partnership forging a new post-Cold War order that embraced former ideological adversaries. During this period, openness to the West and reciprocation was something deeply wished for by key elements of the former Communist elite.³⁷ At the same time, the majority of Russians may have had little nostalgia for communist rule, but they nevertheless were still heirs to a tradition of Russian 'messianism', to use Peter J.S. Duncan's phrase, that held Russia to be a 'Third Rome', a chosen people and a great power in Eurasia, of which the USSR was a figurative, if imperfect, embodiment.³⁸ The pyrrhic defeat of the Nazi war machine during the Great Patriotic War represented its highest achievement.

Furthermore, having voluntarily dissolved the Soviet Union, peacefully relinquishing 14 republics and 30 per-cent of its territory, as well as releasing Eastern Europe from its tutelage, the post-Soviet elite assumed that Russia would be welcomed as a partner in building a new post-Cold War order: one that recognised the demise of the bankrupt Soviet system, but one that still respected Russia as a major power with its own sphere of interest.³⁹

It did not work out that way. Instead, the United States – its government and most of the Washington establishment – embarked upon an ideological mission that saw in the disintegration of Soviet power the victory of the West. However, as any serious strategist should appreciate, ‘the result in war is never final’, Any successful victor practices generosity, rather than triumphalism. Wherever possible magnanimity should be a guiding principle of policy.⁴⁰ Celebrating victory and demeaning the defeated is inadvisable. Resentment and future hostility is likely to be the long-term effect. As Owen Harries wrote at this time of American moral triumphalism, great powers should learn to ‘distinguish between the concept of victory and success for they are not...the same thing’.⁴¹

Yet, the ‘End of History’ thesis assumed liberal democratic capitalism as the only viable ideology after 1991.⁴² It announced the dawn of the American unipolar moment. The moral imperative contained in this iteration of Western triumphalism was that under American leadership, progressive values of human rights, free-trade, social justice, capitalist economics, and liberal democratic governance would constitute a universal form of rule. Western progressive values were therefore ‘globalised’ as a procrustean framework into which states in the international system had to fit unless they wanted to be consigned to the club of failed or rogue states like North Korea, Iraq, and Iran, impoverished, marginalised, and outcast.⁴³ The unipolar moment offered the intoxicating prospect of a world refashioned according to liberal norms, where the technocratic application of ‘good governance’ and international aid could fix most problems and when required, humanitarian intervention could remove particularly egregious authoritarian rulers. British Prime Minister Tony Blair’s 1999, ‘Chicago Speech’ channelled the zeitgeist. He announced the rights of the ‘international community’ to intervene in states of concern, outlining an ideology of what came to be termed ‘neo-liberalism’.⁴⁴

However, even in the 1990s, there were signs that the historical inevitability of the liberal end-of-history thesis already made non-Western regimes uncomfortable. By 1992/93 Singapore’s Senior Minister, Lee Kuan Yew, and the Malaysian Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad, along with other Southeast Asian leaders, exhibited growing irritation at Western hubris and posited the superiority of ‘Asian values’ against those of a decadent West.⁴⁵ During this critical decade of the 1990s Russia opted to travel with the ‘end of history’ project under the Presidency of Boris Yeltsin. Russia underwent a crash course in *vodka capitalism*, under the guidance of Harvard-trained advisors, but absent significant US investment.⁴⁶ As Jeffrey Sachs, at the time Russian advisor, later observed, Yeltsin assumed the US would help Russia avoid financial collapse. Instead, the US facilitated a bailout for Poland but not Russia.⁴⁷

The result was not the reform, renewal and reinvigoration of Russia’s economy and society along Western capitalist lines. Instead, a vast mafia state emerged. State utilities were sold off via corrupt patronage networks. Huge fortunes were made by a handful of

oligarchs.⁴⁸ Russian industry was devastated. Wages collapsed, savings were wiped out and unemployment rose. Living standards plummeted. The end of state support for housing and pensions reduced many to penury, hawking their possessions in the street just to buy food for their families.

The failure of Western imagination at the end of the Cold War

The humiliation and hardship of this period is hard to overstate. If one wants a sense of the contempt that many ordinary Russians feel for the West, its liberal values, social freedoms, and democratic norms, and their attraction to leaders like Putin – and his rationale for the war in Ukraine – it is well to recall the importance of this period in shaping Russian attitudes. Opinion poll evidence suggests that support for liberalising political figures in the Yeltsin or Gorbachev mould is miniscule because they symbolise weakness and temporising with Western threats.⁴⁹ If regime change in Moscow forms part of the Western endgame in the Russo-Ukraine war, this is something that should be treated with extreme caution, not least because a significant body of Russian opinion considers Putin over cautious and unnecessarily moderate.

Indeed, in 2000, when he became President, Putin still held out the prospect of a positive relationship with the West, expressing a wish to join NATO (reiterating a goal Boris Yeltsin expressed as early as 1991. He later proposed that Russia join the NATO sponsored Partnership for Peace programme in 1994).⁵⁰ After 2001, Putin also sought to align Russian policy with America's 'global war on terror' against the forces of Islamist extremism.⁵¹ As in the 1990s, these friendly overtures were rebuffed. Russian leaders inferred correctly that the US indulged the requests of Eastern European nations to enter the Western alliance system at the expense of Russian geo-political sensibilities.⁵²

Adding to this sense of grievance, it did not go unnoticed in Moscow that China received very different treatment over the same period. After brutally suppressing its own democracy movement in Tiananmen Square in 1989, instead of being isolated and condemned, China was integrated into the global trade regime. China was admitted into the World Trade Organization in 2001, while Western powers displayed deference or indifference to China's growing geopolitical influence, whether that meant acceptance of the treatment of Tibet and the Dalai Lama, ignoring human rights abuses in Xinjiang, or indulging its territorial expansion in the South China Sea.⁵³

The failure of the Western imagination at the end of the Cold War thus forms the *mis-encène* to Russian resistance to NATO's eastward expansion. Western strategic planners failure to appreciate Russia's historic geo-political insecurities, John Mearsheimer suggests, was a major factor contributing to Russia's decision to invade Ukraine.⁵⁴ Yet any realist accommodation to Russian demands for limits to NATO's eastern expansion appears to a western liberal media like bending to Moscow's aggression and accommodating Russia's territorial designs. As the historian, Dominic Sandbrook writes 'Appeasement, as recommended by certain so-called realist professors of international

relations, strikes me as not merely morally contemptible but stupidly self-defeating'.⁵⁵ In a similar, if somewhat more measured, vein, Cambridge historian Robert, Tombs wrote 'Neville Chamberlain's appeasement of Hitler in 1938 is the worst example in modern history of realism that did not work'. Any conciliatory diplomacy he continued could only strengthen aggressors 'delaying conflict while making the inevitable reckoning worse'.⁵⁶ Summating this perspective, Juliet Samuel opined that:

The strategy of NATO and its allies should be clear: deliver enough aid for long enough that Ukraine can regain its territory and mount several counter-offensives on military targets in Russia to achieve an unambiguous Russian capitulation and an abandonment...of its ambition to take Ukraine.⁵⁷

Samuel's opinion piece responded to realist voices like Lord David Richards, former head of the British Army's observation that Britain and the US, the powers supporting a 'maximalist' line against Russian aggression in order to shore up the 'rules based international liberal order', lacked 'a grand strategy about how we want the war to pan out'.⁵⁸

The Realists return

The notion of 'realism' – the idea that states are the primary unit of the international system, which pursue strategies of survival through interest maximising behaviour – was contra Sandbrook, discounted in much post-Cold War international relations theorising. The era of globalised interdependency at the end of history it was claimed, put an end to ideological rivalry, state-based competition, and inter-state war. The increasing emphasis on pursuing 'ethical' foreign policies that accentuated issues like human rights, liberal institutionalism, and dissolving state sovereignty within supra-national bodies like the European Union.⁵⁹ In an era dominated by single hyperpower, and liberal institutionalism, fuelled the idea that the West could act with impunity on the world stage, asserting its values and intervening where it pleased. The declining, number of international realists within academe and inside government, however, warned that state interests and geopolitics would ultimately take its revenge upon such idealism.⁶⁰ So it proved with the invasion of Ukraine.

Indeed, the problem with dismissing the warnings of 'realist professors' as morally bankrupt appeasement, misses the point that their arguments have been sceptical, coherent, and, as events have shown, accurate. The views of those like Mearsheimer have been echoed over time by eminent observers of international politics like Owen Harries, Henry Kissinger and the architect of the U.S.'s Cold War strategy of containment, George Kennan, who in 1997, wrote that the impetus to expand NATO into Eastern Europe would be a 'fateful error'. It would, he claimed, 'inflame the nationalistic, anti-Western and militaristic tendencies in Russian opinion'; would have an 'adverse effect on the development of Russian democracy' and would 'restore the atmosphere of the cold War to East-West relations'.⁶¹

In Britain, analysts like Ken Aldred, Michael Clarke and Michael McGwire expressed similar realist concern from the late 1990s onwards. These observers were not apologists for Russian revanchism. They simply possessed a keen appreciation of standard operating principles of Russian (and formerly Soviet) foreign policy, and a prudent scepticism concerning the limits of idealism in international politics. In 2008, McGwire and Clarke declared NATO's plans 'a policy error of historic importance'.⁶²

In hindsight, then, Western planners would have been well served had they paid more heed to the calls for caution voiced by 'realist professors'. Criticising them in the wake of the Russia-Ukraine war as appeasers says nothing of analytic importance, and merely highlights the failings, both moral and intellectual, of those who ignored them. The broader impact of discounting realist analysis, moreover, continues to make its presence felt in the obvious lack of any considered Western strategy in Ukraine beyond keeping Ukraine going for some indeterminate period.

The failure of Western deterrence

The point brings us to the little scrutinised causes of the failure of Western deterrence in preventing a war in Ukraine in the first place. One important question that is rarely answered in the Western media is why there exists a curious, and some might contend, a somewhat unhealthy obsession with the politics of Ukraine. Ukraine is not a member of the Western alliance system and has never existed in a sphere that might be construed as falling within a Western sphere of influence.

Why, then, does the country possess such an important place in British, European, and particularly US foreign policy? Why, for example, did NATO consistently hold out the prospect of Ukraine joining NATO, when it knew this provoked Russia? Why did Western civil society groups and the European Union play a crucial role in the Maidan revolution of 2014 that removed the constitutionally elected, pro-Russian, government of Victor Yanukovitch from power?⁶³ Why did the US government take an alleged interest in jointly developing chemical/biological warfare facilities with Ukraine?⁶⁴ Why did the current US President's son, Hunter Biden, gain a position with the Ukrainian energy firm Burisma, despite knowing next to nothing about energy policy?⁶⁵

All these questions remain unanswered. What they all tend to suggest, however, is that Western commercial and political interests have been more than happy to use Ukraine to play a geo-political game to remove Ukraine from the Russian orbit.⁶⁶ That would be somewhat easier to understand if there were any obvious areas of direct national interest at stake, but it is hard to discern just what strategic advantages accrued to the West in doing so. The trouble, of course, is that if one seeks to play a geo-political game, attempting to detach Ukraine from Russian influence, it can hardly come as a surprise if the game is played back, and Russia feels sufficiently provoked to react violently, as those realist professors predicted. This might not have been such a tragic folly if the West had

exhibited a degree of resolve in the months before Russia's invasion. Instead, the redlines that the West may have drawn to deter a Russian invasion were disturbingly blurred.

Firstly, the chaotic withdrawal of Western forces Afghanistan in August 2021, after two decades of futile efforts to stabilize the country, was a huge blow to Western credibility.⁶⁷ It is highly likely that Vladimir Putin took this as a sign of a lack of Western resolve.⁶⁸ Secondly, President Joe Biden's comments in January 2022 appeared to hint that NATO and the West would not react to a 'minor incursion' by Russia into Ukraine, can only have been read as a 'green light' in the Kremlin.⁶⁹ In that sense, Putin's decision to invade, was not the product of madness, but a calculation on the balance of risk, one that Western tergiversation seemed only too willing to concede.⁷⁰

Confronting some salutary realities

The fact that two major setbacks to Western foreign policy – Afghanistan and Ukraine – occurred within the space of a year reflects and reinforces the depressing litany of Western policy failures over the course of two decades. That these two crises arose under the same US administration, moreover, inevitably casts doubt on the quality and coherence of the leadership in the White House. That President Biden's statements so frequently have to be 'clarified' and 'walked back' by his own staff, suggests someone who is only nominally in charge of the ship of state and a source of confusion in terms of the presentation of a coordinated Western policy.⁷¹

The clear evidence of failure is undoubtedly discomfiting for a foreign policy establishment that identified itself so completely with the Biden agenda in 2020. All the vapid talk of having the 'adults back in charge' only exposed the nescience at the heart of Western policy making.⁷² This after all was the same policy elite that presided over the disasters that were Iraq, Afghanistan and Libya.⁷³ Meanwhile, in Europe, Brussels asserted its idealist green energy agenda that resulted in over-dependence on Russian oil and gas, and a policy, that in the early months of the conflict, provided one billion euros worth of military aid to Ukraine while at the same time affording Russia 35 billion euros for its energy supplies.⁷⁴

Some commentators, like Sherelle Jacobs, argue that the invasion of Ukraine has rallied the West, defying its detractors, facing down Putin's threats of nuclear war, demonstrating its willingness to sanction Russia, and aid Ukraine with military support. The 'West's high-stakes tactics', she writes, 'are a geo-political game changer. One that compels its adversaries to rethink drastically their immediate strategic goals, as well as their assumptions about a "declining" West'.⁷⁵ Possibly so, but the longer the war goes on without any obvious end, intimates yet another Western 'forever war' that may simply prove yet another milestone on the road of inexorable Western decline.

It is the case, of course, that Western material support has helped stabilise Ukraine's position and compelled Russia to rethink its military and political options, driving up the

cost of its 'special military operation'.⁷⁶ Likewise, the imposition of a sanctions against Russia can be seen as both a proportionate and legitimate set of actions to punish Russian aggression. The strategic question remains, though, for how long and at what cost can the West itself maintain the cost of supporting Ukraine, and, most importantly to what end? Given that the sanctions policy did not garner much in the way of international support outside North America, Europe and Australasia, and has resulted in driving up commodity prices for the average Western consumer, raises the question of how sustainable such support is over the long term.⁷⁷ Without an evident war end goal, the broader 'geo-political game changer' wrought by the war in Ukraine, could ultimately prove to the detriment of the West, ejecting Russia once and for all from any prospect of integration into a Western order and into the embrace of a non-Western geopolitical sphere dominated by China.

Indeed, Biden's euphoric speech in Warsaw in February 2023 seemed to relish such a prospect. 'Democracies', Biden maintained somewhat Quixotically, 'know what they stand for' and they evidently stand against autocracies. Such a Manichean division of the into spirit crushing autocracies and freedom enhancing democracies intimates if nothing else a world divided into non-negotiable competing visions.⁷⁸

The Russian way of war

Discerning the long run impact of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, and the implications this has for the West and the world order more generally, ultimately rests with how the military situation works out on the ground. At the moment of writing, this is the least known, most unpredictable, facet of the conflict. As described at the beginning of this essay, a great deal of Western media commentary has focused on Russian losses and setbacks. There is no doubt that the Kiev government has waged a very successful information war, intended to gain international sympathy, and crucially, guarantees of military support to keep Ukraine in the war.⁷⁹

Nevertheless, it seems that Ukraine's resistance was indeed far more effective than the Russians anticipated and that Russia suffered significant military reverses, especially its failed encirclement of Kiev.⁸⁰ Whether the media narrative of relentless Russian military reversal represents the only side of the story, however (given how little information there is from the Russian side), remains uncertain. Indeed, those who studied Soviet military power during the Cold War, would exercise caution about the capabilities of Russian forces. During years of military stand-off in Europe, analysts considered Soviet (non-nuclear) conventional power in terms of men and materiel overwhelming. With the cream of Red Army forces – the 3rd Shock Army, 2nd Guards Tank Army, 20th Guards Army – spread across the East German Plain, offensive Soviet military capability appeared formidable.⁸¹ The performance of Soviet forces in Afghanistan, however, told a different story. Andrew Cockburn's 1983 book, *The Threat: Inside the Soviet War Machine*, exposed the parlous state of the Soviet armed forces: low morale, inadequate training, badly maintained and malfunctioning equipment, inept commanders, poor discipline, and unmotivated

conscripts draining the hydraulic fluid from their vehicles for an alcoholic fix or getting high chewing dried boot polish.⁸²

In the post-Soviet era, the degradation of Russian military power continued. The performance of the Russian army in the first Chechen War (1994-96) is generally rated lamentable.⁸³ Meanwhile, the air force could barely afford to fly, and the naval fleet declined into little more than a flotilla of rusting hulks. The loss of the flag ship nuclear submarine, Kursk, in 2000, due to an accident caused by a faulty torpedo exploding in the forward compartment, inflicted huge damage on Russia's military prestige. Arguably, little has changed over the last two decades if reports of Russian military incompetence in Ukraine are anything to go by.

That said, while Russian forces were compelled to pull their armies back from the capital Kiev, it is also the case that the Russians have made substantial inroads into Ukrainian territory to the South and in the East in the Donbas region. Moreover, from what we know about Russian operations in Syria, the Russian armed forces have, over the years, evolved a slow, methodical, and attritional style of operations, that is at least suited to the limitations of its military capabilities.⁸⁴ The Russians demonstrated this tactical approach in the Battle of Grozny in 1999 during the Second Chechen War (1999-2000) and during the Battle of Aleppo in Syria (2012-16). It required long drawn-out siege warfare involving artillery bombardment, rocket artillery, cluster munitions, and fuel-air explosives. The results are never pretty. They are slow, brutal, and totally destroy the urban environment.⁸⁵ These are the tactics deployed in recent battles in Ukraine.⁸⁶ In making this assessment it is advisable to avoid too many invidious comparisons with Western armed forces and their capacity to wage more clinical, high-tempo, net-centric manoeuvre warfare. This is not the Russian way of war.

Technical capabilities on the battlefield are only of value if they can be made to advance political objectives. As Western forces have repeatedly shown, in Afghanistan, Iraq, and Libya, the West can effectively decapitate an adversary regime in short order via a campaign of shock and awe with precision guided weapons. However, such tactics offer no guarantee of long-term success if military victory cannot be converted into political gains on the ground. It matters less that you have certain destructive capacities, but what you subsequently do with those capacities. In this regard, the question to ask is what are the Russians seeking to gain in political terms from their invasion? Are they waging a limited campaign to take the Eastern territories of Ukraine? Are they intending to use their territorial seizures as bargaining counters in negotiations, or do they want to degrade Ukraine, rendering it a dysfunctional state, maybe with the aim of compelling the government in Kiev to accept peace terms based on neutrality, ruling out membership of NATO and the EU.⁸⁷ Or is the goal to eliminate Ukraine as an independent sovereign state for good? Answers to these questions can only be inferred.⁸⁸

What might be deduced from the Russian military campaign is that it follows a strategy of 'rubblisation' (as the Soviet policy of depopulating villages and towns in Afghanistan between 1980 and 1983 was termed). These attritional tactics are more conducive to holding ground, reflecting the long-term goal of physically incorporating seized territory into its state boundaries.⁸⁹ How far that goal extends to the unconquered parts of Ukraine remains one of the great unknowns of the war. For now, the prospect is for a slow, grinding, conflict along the contested frontiers of eastern and southern Ukraine.

Conclusion: Frozen conflict/forever war

The war in Ukraine is characterised by a number of unknowns. Russian military aims remain vague. The state of the military situation on the ground is uncertain. To talk of one side 'winning' or 'losing' is, at best, speculation and depends on what one means by those terms.⁹⁰ Equally, Western strategic goals in the Ukraine conflict also remain opaque. The rejection of any effort to bring the war to an end based on a compromise peace appears to be a cornerstone of Western policy. It might be possible to infer that Western strategy in this respect is premised on driving up the cost of the war for Russia in the hope that Putin's regime will either tire of the Ukrainian enterprise and withdraw from the territories it has occupied or else implode in a maelstrom of popular disenchantment. Thus far, neither of these scenarios, if they do indeed constitute explicit aims of Western policy, would appear to be likely, which begs the question to what end, for how long and at what cost are NATO nations prepared to continue supporting the war?

The lack of any obvious answers to this question suggests that, at a minimum, both sides will be locked in prolonged confrontation. For Russia, the Ukraine war threatens to become yet another 'frozen conflict along its borders, and for the West another 'forever war'. That this prospect constitutes the more benign of possible outcomes in comparison to an escalation toward nuclear confrontation, represents a somewhat depressing conclusion, but also one that underlines the paucity of Western strategic planning and the absence of anything like a convincing strategic endgame.

¹ M.L.R. Smith is the name Professor Michael Rainsborough, Academic Principal, The Australian War College, Canberra, Australia writes under. David Martin Jones is Director of Research at the Danube institute, Budapest.

² This is essay is an expanded version of the article, 'Straight from the Freezer: Cold War in Ukraine', by M.L.R. Smith and Niall McCrae, that appeared in the *Daily Sceptic*, 21 April 2022, at: <https://dailysceptic.org/2022/04/21/straight-from-the-freezer-the-cold-war-in-ukraine/> (accessed 24 February 2023).

³ Eugene Rumer, 'Putin's long war', *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 22 December 2022, at: <https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/12/09/putin-s-long-war-pub-88602> (accessed 19 February 2023).

⁴ Richard Kemp, 'Vladimir Putin is about to make shock gains', *Daily Telegraph*, 7 February 2023, at: <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2023/02/07/vladimir-putin-make-shock-gains/> (accessed 8 February, 2023).

⁵ Anatol Lieven, 'Russian oligarchs don't have the power – or inclination – to stop Putin', *Washington Post*, 4 March 2022, at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2022/03/04/russian-oligarchs-lack/>

⁶ Max Seddon, 'Putin claims Russia has weathered sanctions better than Europe', *Financial Times*, 18 June 2022, at: <https://www.ft.com/content/fb79c2bd-fb88-4055-8183-508d4df865e5>: AFP, 'Russian economy doing better than expected despite sanctions: IMF', *France24*, 27 July 2022, at: <https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220726-russia-doing-better-than-expected-despite-sanctions-imf> (accessed 19 February 2023).

⁷ Nick Paton Walsh, 'Why sending Ukraine tanks represents a fierce new step by the West', *CNN*, 25 January 2023, at: <https://edition.cnn.com/2023/01/25/europe/western-tanks-ukraine-russia-intl-cmd/index.html> (accessed 20 February 2023).

⁸ Carl von Clausewitz, *On War*, ed. and trans. Michael Howard and Peter Paret (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1976), p. 88.

⁹ Michael Howard, *Clausewitz* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1983) p.47

¹⁰ Nazanin Azizian, 'Easier to get into war than to get out: The case of Afghanistan', *Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs*, July 2021, at: <https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/easier-get-war-get-out-case-afghanistan> (accessed 22 February 2023).

¹¹ See for example, Colin Jackson, 'Government in a box? Counter-insurgency, state, building, and the technocratic conceit', in Celeste Ward Gventer, David Martin Jones and M.L.R. Smith (eds.), *The New Counterinsurgency Era in Critical Perspective* (London: PalgraveMamillan, 2014), pp.82-110; Ryan Evans, 'The population is the enemy': Control, behaviour, and counter-insurgency in Central Helmand Province, Afghanistan', in Gventner, Jones and Smith, *The New Counterinsurgency Era in Critical Perspective*, pp. 257-277.

¹² M.L.R. Smith, 'Setting the strategic cat among the policy pigeons: The problems and paradoxes of western intervention strategy', *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism*, published online 23 March 2021, at: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/1057610X.2021.1903669> (accessed 22 February 2023).

¹³ See Hew Strachan, 'The lost meaning of strategy', *Survival*, Vol. 47, No. 3 (2005), pp. 33-54.

¹⁴ https://www.economist.com/democracy-in-america/2017/01/26/the-doomsday-clock-now-reads-two-and-a-half-minutes-to-midnight?utm_medium=cpc.adword.pd&utm_source=google&ppccampaignID=18156330227&ppcadID=&utm_campaign=a.22brand_pmax&utm_content=conversion.direct-response.anonymous&gclid=CjwKCAiAxvGfBhB-EiwAMPakqsiWTJBBYRtdGBTObffR0gvS2PHNydUr_6e-94faVHVxXv-HmLpYFBoCO28QAvD_BwE&gclsrc=aw.ds

¹⁵ See Herman Kahn *On Thermonuclear War* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1960)and Anatol Rappaport Introduction Carl Clausewitz *On War* (London, Penguin, 1982)P.67

-
- ¹⁶ Jeffrey Sachs 'Ending the War in Ukraine' *The Hungarian Conservative* January 2023 <https://www.hungarianconservative.com/articles/interview/ending-the-war-in-ukraine-is-up-to-america-jeffrey-d-sachs-to-mandiner/>
- ¹⁷ Dara Massicot, 'What Russia got wrong', *Foreign Affairs*, March/April 2023, at: <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/what-russia-got-wrong-moscow-failures-in-ukraine-dara-massicot> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ¹⁸ Peter Beaumont, 'Clear picture of war in Ukraine clouded by large areas of unknowns', *The Guardian*, 7 March 2022, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/06/clear-picture-russian-war-ukraine-clouded-unknowns-lack-reliable-information> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ¹⁹ David Martin Jones and M.L.R. Smith, 'Return to reason: reviving realism in western foreign policy', *International Affairs*, Vol. 91, No. 5 (2015), pp. 933-952.
- ²⁰ Philip Tetlock, *Expert Political Judgment: How Good is It? How Can We Know?* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2005).
- ²¹ See for example, Michael Schwartz, Anton Troianovski, Yousur Al-Hlou, Masha Froliak, Adam Entous and Thomas Gibbons-Neff, 'How Putin's war in Ukraine became a catastrophe for Russia', *New York Times*, 16 December 2022, at: <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/12/16/world/europe/russia-putin-war-failures-ukraine.html> (accessed 22 February 2023); Stephen Pifer, 'Putin's disaster in Ukraine', *Stanford Center for International Security and Cooperation*, 15 September 2022, at: <https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/news/putins-disaster-ukraine> (accessed 22 February 2023); Jim Garamone, 'Russia suffers "catastrophic disaster" in Ukraine', *U.S. Department of Defense*, 9 November 2022, at: <https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3214909/russia-suffers-catastrophic-strategic-disaster-in-ukraine/> (accessed 22 February 2023); Murray Brewster, 'The war in Ukraine has been a disaster for Russia – and nothing suggests a change of course in 2023', *CBC News*, 31 December 2022, at: <https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ukraine-russia-putin-zelenskyy-2023-1.6696963> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ²² Philip Gourevitch, 'Is it time to call Putin's war in Ukraine genocide?' *The New Yorker*, 13 March 2022, at: <https://www.newyorker.com/news/daily-comment/is-it-time-to-call-putins-war-in-ukraine-genocide> (accessed 22 February 2022); George Wright, 'Ukraine war: Is Russia committing genocide', *BBC News*, 13 April 2022, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61017352> (accessed 22 February 2022); Peter Dickinson, 'Vladimir Putin's Ukrainian genocide: Nobody can claim they did not know', *Atlantic Council*, 1 December 2022, at: <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/vladimir-putins-ukrainian-genocide-nobody-can-claim-they-did-not-know/> (accessed 22 February 2023); Danielle Johnson, 'Russia must be held accountable for committing genocide in Ukraine', *Atlantic Council*, 31 August 2022, at: <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/russia-must-be-held-accountable-for-committing-genocide-in-ukraine/> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ²³ Paul Kirby, 'Has Putin's war failed and what does Russia want?', *BBC News*, 20 February 2023, at: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-56720589> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ²⁴ 'Ukraine conflict: What we know about the invasion', *BBC News*, 24 February 2022, at: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60504334> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ²⁵ Rebecca Solnit, 'Ukraine has taught us all a lesson in moral courage', *The Guardian*, 25 April 2022, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/apr/25/ukraine-has-taught-us-all-a-lesson-in-moral-courage> (accessed 22 February 2023); Quentin Sommerville, 'The making of a young hero of Ukraine', *BBC News*, 22 December 2022, at: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-63887570> (accessed 22 February 2023); Paul Sonne, Isabelle Khurshudyan, Serhiy Morgunov and Kostiantyn Khudov, 'The battle for Kyiv: Ukrainian valor, Russian blunders combined to save the capital', *Washington Post*, 24 August 2022, at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/interactive/2022/kyiv-battle-ukraine-survival/> (accessed 22 February 2022).

- ²⁶ Julian Borger and Angelique Chrisafis, 'Decision to invade Ukraine raises questions over Putin's "sense of reality"', *The Guardian*, 25 February 2022, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/feb/24/putin-russian-president-ukraine-invasion-mental-fitness> (accessed 22 February 2023); Patrick Taddonio, 'What an "unhinged" meeting reveals about Vladimir Putin's war on Ukraine', *PBS Frontline*, 15 March 2022, at: <https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/video-putin-war-ukraine-documentary/> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ²⁷ Max Bergman, 'Putin's Quagmire: Russia's Invasion of Ukraine Is a Strategic Disaster for the Kremlin', *Center for American Progress*, 3 March 2022, at: <https://www.americanprogress.org/article/putins-quagmire-russias-invasion-of-ukraine-is-a-strategic-disaster-for-the-kremlin/> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ²⁸ Zack Beauchamp, 'Why the first few days of war in Ukraine went badly for Russia', *Vox*, 28 February 2022, at: <https://www.vox.com/22954833/russia-ukraine-invasion-strategy-putin-kyiv> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ²⁹ Victor Andrusiv, 'Three truths about the realities of the Ukraine war: A response to the New York Times', *Wilson Center*, 8 June 2022, at: <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/three-truths-about-realities-war-ukraine-response-new-york-times> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ³⁰ Mick Ryan, 'Russia's new theory of victory', *Foreign Affairs*, 14 December 2022, at: <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/russias-new-theory-victory> (accessed 22 February 2022).
- ³¹ Joanna Williams, 'The war in Ukraine is not about Putin's mental health', *Spiked*, 1 March 2022, at: <https://www.spiked-online.com/2022/03/01/the-war-in-ukraine-is-not-about-putins-mental-health/> (accessed 22 February 2023).
- ³² See Elaine Kamarck, '9/11 and the reinvention of the US intelligence community', *Brookings*, 27 August 2021, at: <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2021/08/27/9-11-and-the-reinvention-of-the-u-s-intelligence-community/> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³³ Dan Sabbagh, 'Ukraine crisis brings British intelligence out of the shadows', *The Guardian*, 19 February 2022, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/feb/18/ukraine-crisis-bring-british-intelligence-out-of-the-shadow-warning-russian-invasion-information-war-with-kremlin> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³⁴ See Bruce D. Berkowitz and Jeffrey T. Richelson, 'The CIA vindicated: The Soviet collapse was predicted', *The National Interest*, 1 September 1995, at: <https://nationalinterest.org/article/the-cia-vindicated-the-soviet-collapse-was-predicted-572> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³⁵ See Reagan's Library, 'President Reagan's Luncheon Meeting with Mikhail Gorbachev on December 7, 1988', *YouTube*, at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=i7x6FtTQ4Mg> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³⁶ For a survey of this period see 'Relations with the Soviet Union of Ronald Reagan', *Britannica*, at: <https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ronald-Reagan/Relations-with-the-Soviet-Union> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³⁷ Yale University, 'Vladimir Pozner: How the United States created Vladimir Putin', *YouTube*, at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=8X7Ng75e5gQ> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ³⁸ See Peter J.S. Duncan, *Russian Messianism: Third Rome, Revolution, Communism and After* (London: Routledge, 2000).
- ³⁹ Joshua Yaffa, 'The historical dispute behind Russia's threat to invade Ukraine', *The New Yorker*, 25 January 2022, at: <https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-historical-dispute-behind-russias-threat-to-invade-ukraine> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁰ See Clausewitz, *On War*, p. 80.
- ⁴¹ Owen Harries 'Three Rules for a Superpower to live by' *New York Times* 25 August 1999 in Tom Switzer & Sue Windybank (eds) *Prudence and Power The writings of Owen Harries* (Sydney: Connor Court, 2022) p.151
- ⁴² Francis Fukuyama, *The End of History and the Last Man* (New York: Free Press, 1992).

-
- ⁴³ Sinan Ülgen and Ceylan Inan, 'From the Local to the Global: The Politics of Globalization', *Carnegie Europe*, 17 February 2022, at: <https://carnegieeurope.eu/2022/02/17/from-local-to-global-politics-of-globalization-pub-86310> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁴ See The Economic Club of Chicago, 'The Right Honorable Tony Blair, Prime Minister of Great Britain, 4/22/99 (Excerpt)', *YouTube*, at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Lqc2MqbhPt0> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁵ For a survey see 'Asian values', *Britannica*, at: <https://www.britannica.com/topic/Asian-values> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁶ David McClintick, 'How Harvard lost Russia', *Institutional Investor*, 13 January 2006, at: <https://www.institutionalinvestor.com/article/b150npp3q49x7w/how-harvard-lost-russia> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁷ Jeffrey Sachs, 'Russia, US and Ukraine' A talk given at Mathias Corvenus Collegium 27 January 2023
- ⁴⁸ See Mark Galeotti, 'Gangster's paradise: How organised crime took over Russia', *The Guardian*, 23 March 2018, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/news/2018/mar/23/how-organised-crime-took-over-russia-vory-super-mafia> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁴⁹ See Yale University, 'Vladimir Pozner: How the United States created Vladimir Putin'.
- ⁵⁰ Jennifer Rankin, 'Ex-Nato head says Putin wanted to join alliance early on in his rule', *The Guardian*, 4 November 2021, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/04/ex-nato-head-says-putin-wanted-to-join-alliance-early-on-in-his-rule> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁵¹ Michael McFaul, 'Putin's risky westward turn', *Christian Science Monitor*, 9 November 2001, at: <https://www.csmonitor.com/2001/1109/p11s1-coop.html> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁵² Eugene Rumer and Richard Sokolosky, 'Grand illusions: The impact of misperceptions about Russia on US policy', *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 20 June 2021, at: <https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/06/30/grand-illusions-impact-of-misperceptions-about-russia-on-u.s.-policy-pub-84845> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁵³ Katherine Morton, 'China's ambition in the South China Sea: is a legitimate maritime order possible?' *International Affairs*, Vol. 92, No. 4 (2016), pp. 909-940.
- ⁵⁴ John J. Mearsheimer, 'Why the Ukraine crisis Is the West's fault: The liberal delusions that provoked Putin', *Foreign Affairs*, September/October 2014, at: <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/2014-08-18/why-ukraine-crisis-west-s-fault> (accessed 23 February 2023); see also University of Chicago, 'Why is Ukraine the West's Fault? Featuring John Mearsheimer', *YouTube*, at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JrMiSQAGOS4> (23 February 2023).
- ⁵⁵ Dominic Sandbrook, 'Putin can't win a cold war', *UnHerd*, 12 March 2022, at: <https://unherd.com/2022/03/putin-cant-win-a-cold-war/> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁵⁶ <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/05/24/vladimir-putin-deserves-nothing-less-defeat/>
- ⁵⁷ <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/06/17/will-lasting-peace-ukraine-putin-comprehensively-defeated/>
- ⁵⁸ <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2022/06/10/lord-richards-west-not-thinking-strategically-ukraine-war/>
- ⁵⁹ See Nicholas K. Gvosdev and Ray Takeyh, 'Decline of Western realism', *The National Interest*, No. 117 (January/February 2012), pp. 8-19.
- ⁶⁰ See Jones and Smith, 'Return to reason', pp. 936-940.
- ⁶¹ George F. Kennan, 'A fateful error', *New York Times*, 5 February 1997, at: <https://www.nytimes.com/1997/02/05/opinion/a-fateful-error.html> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁶² Michael McGwire and Michael Clarke, 'NATO expansion: a policy error of historic importance', *International Affairs*, Vol. 84, No. 6 (2008), pp. 1281-1301.
- ⁶³ Seamus Milne, 'It's not Russia that's pushed Ukraine to the brink of war', *The Guardian*, 1 May 2014, at: <https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/apr/30/russia-ukraine-war-kiev->

conflict (accessed 23 February 2023); Ronald Suny, 'Ukraine war follows decades of warnings that NATO expansion into Eastern Europe could provoke Russia', *The Conversation*, 1 March 2022, at: <https://theconversation.com/ukraine-war-follows-decades-of-warnings-that-nato-expansion-into-eastern-europe-could-provoke-russia-177999> (accessed 23 February 2023), 'The Orange Revolution and the Maidan Parliament', Wilson Center

⁶⁴ 'U.S. dismisses Russian claims of biowarfare labs in Ukraine', *Reuters*, 10 March 2022, at: <https://www.reuters.com/world/russia-demands-us-explain-biological-programme-ukraine-2022-03-09/> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁶⁵ Tom Winter, Sarah Fitzpatrick, Chloe Atkins and Laura Strickler, 'Analysis of Hunter Biden's hard drive shows he, his firm took in about \$11 million from 2013 to 2018, spent it fast', *NBC News*, 19 May 2022, <https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/national-security/analysis-hunter-bidens-hard-drive-shows-firm-took-11-million-2013-2018-rcna29462> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁶⁶ Jonathan Masters, 'Ukraine: Conflict at the crossroads of Europe and Russia', *Council on Foreign Relations*, 14 February 2014, at: <https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/ukraine-conflict-crossroads-europe-and-russia> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁶⁷ Catherine Philp, 'Why is the US withdrawing from Afghanistan?' *The Times*, 17 August 2021, at: <https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/why-is-the-us-withdrawing-from-afghanistan-2x9nqn15q> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁶⁸ John Bolton, 'How Russia is beating the West at deterrence', *Time*, 9 March 2022, at: <https://time.com/6155990/russia-ukraine-invasion-deterrence/> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁶⁹ Farrah Tomazin, 'Biden's 'minor incursion' in Ukraine gaffe sends White House scrambling to clarify', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 21 January 2021, at: <https://www.smh.com.au/world/north-america/biden-s-minor-incursion-in-ukraine-gaffe-sends-white-house-scrambling-to-clarify-20220121-p59q2q.html> 9 (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁷⁰ Mark F. Cancian, 'Putin's invasion was amoral but not irrational', *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 10 May 2022, at: <https://www.csis.org/analysis/putins-invasion-was-immoral-not-irrational> (accessed 22 February 2023).

⁷¹ Myah Ward, 'White House looks to clarify Biden's 'minor incursion' comment on Russia and Ukraine', *Politico*, 19 January 2022, at: <https://www.politico.com/news/2022/01/19/biden-ukraine-russia-527440> (accessed February 2023).

⁷² 'The grown-ups are back in charge in Washington', *Financial Times*, 28 November 2020, at: <https://www.ft.com/content/1b751d3e-e410-4e81-af75-775312cfeb62> (accessed 23 February 2023); Chris Cillizza, 'Joe Biden's message to Vladimir Putin? The adults are back in charge', *CNN*, 16 June 2021, at: <https://edition.cnn.com/2021/06/16/politics/vladimir-putin-joe-biden-summit/index.html> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁷³ Stephen Walt, 'America's Foreign Policy Elite and the Decline of U.S. Primacy with Stephen Walt', *Harvard Kennedy School* (2023), at: <https://www.hks.harvard.edu/wiener-conference-calls/stephen-walt> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁷⁴ David Averre, 'EU admits that it has given Russia €35billion for energy since the Ukraine war began, while supplying €1billion of military equipment to Kyiv', *Daily Mail*, 7 April 2022, at: <https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-10692127/EU-admits-given-Russia-35billion-energy-Ukraine-war-began.html> (accessed 23 February 2022).

⁷⁵ Sherelle Jacobs, 'The West has gambled everything to defeat Putin – and it's paying off', *Daily Telegraph*, 11 April 2021, at: <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/opinion/2022/04/11/west-has-gambled-everything-defeat-putin-paying/> (accessed 23 February 2023).

⁷⁶ 'Military assistance to Ukraine since the Russian invasion', *House of Commons Library*, 15 February 2023, at: <https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9477/> (accessed 23 February 2023).

- ⁷⁷ Chris Isidore, 'Here's how sanctions on Russia will actually cost you more', *CNN Business*, 1 March 2022, at: <https://edition.cnn.com/2022/03/01/economy/russia-sanctions-inflation/index.html> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁷⁸ Joe Biden Warsaw Castle 21 February 2023 <https://edition.cnn.com/2023/02/21/politics/joe-biden-poland-trip/index.html>
- ⁷⁹ Sinan Aral, 'Ukraine is winning the information war', *Washington Post*, 1 March 2022, at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/03/01/information-war-zelensky-ukraine-putin-russia/> (accessed 23 February 2023); Michael Butler, 'Ukraine's information war is winning hearts and minds in the West', *The Conversation*, 12 May 2022, at: <https://theconversation.com/ukraines-information-war-is-winning-hearts-and-minds-in-the-west-181892> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁸⁰ Benjamin Jensen, 'Ukraine's rapid advance against Russia shows mastery of 3 essential skills for success in modern warfare', *The Conversation*, 16 September 2022, at: <https://theconversation.com/ukraines-rapid-advance-against-russia-shows-mastery-of-3-essential-skills-for-success-in-modern-warfare-190704> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁸¹ See Richard A. Bitzinger, 'Assessing the conventional balance in Europe, 1945-1975', *RAND Note* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, May 1989), pp. 3-35.
- ⁸² Andrew Cockburn, *The Threat: Inside the Soviet War Machine* (London: Hutchinson, 1983).
- ⁸³ Olga Oliker, *Russia's Chechen Wars, 1994-2000* (Santa Monica: RAND/Arroyo Center, 2001), pp. 5-32.
- ⁸⁴ Oliker, *Russia's Chechen Wars, 1994-2000*, pp. 33-48.
- ⁸⁵ Scott Boston and Dara Massicot, 'The Russian way of warfare: A primer', *Perspective* (RAND, 2016), pp. 4-12.
- ⁸⁶ Barry R. Posen, 'Russia's rebound: How Moscow has partly recovered from its military setbacks', *Foreign Affairs*, 4 January 2023, at: <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/russia-rebound-moscow-recovered-military-setbacks> (accessed 23 February 2023).
- ⁸⁷ Alexandra Ivanova, 'Ukraine: How Russia's war aims are changing', *DW*, 29 July 2022, at: <https://www.dw.com/en/ukraine-how-russias-war-aims-are-changing/a-62632099> (accessed 24 February 2023).
- ⁸⁸ Laurence Norman and Stephen Fidler, 'Vladimir Putin's red lines, war aims shift in Ukraine', *Wall Street Journal*, 27 November 2022, at: <https://www.wsj.com/articles/vladimir-putins-red-lines-war-aims-shift-in-ukraine-11669556247> (accessed 24 February 2023).
- ⁸⁹ See 'Tainted news about the war in Afghanistan', *New York Times*, 22 June 1984, at: <https://www.nytimes.com/1984/06/22/opinion/l-tainted-news-about-the-war-in-afghanistan-017717.html> (accessed 24 February 2023).
- ⁹⁰ See Perun, "'Who is winning?' - Mythbusting the Ukraine-Russia war", *YouTube*, at: <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MH0xWWSJL00> (accessed 24 February 2023).